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FROM OUR HOUSE


Wow, what a year!  But I think I always say that.  If we’ve seen or talked to any of you in the last month, you’ll already know all this and be bored so you can close now.  I think I left the last letter with an invitation to visit in Mexico, but that didn't last long.  While I was in Florida taking care of parents, Russell got transferred to Venezuela in March.  So I went back to Durango in April, made a trip to Pueto Ordaz to find a house in May, Arizona in June, and went back to Durango after that trip to pack up.  By August I had arrived in Venezuela.  I hated to leave Durango, but really hadn't time to get too attached to anything but a few friends, who I miss as always.  But I have found a great bridge group and am enjoying playing again.  The weather in Pto. Ordaz is great for me--80-90 degrees every day--and Russell is melting.  Thank goodness for air conditioning.  We have a nice house with a big back yard in a gated community.  There is a great guest room, but with our track record, if you're interested in visiting, DON'T WAIT!  Pto. Ordaz is a small city at the confluence of the Orinoco and Caroni Rivers.  There isn't much of an expat community, none with Hecla, but I have found a very nice group of ladies to hang out with.  Food shopping is still a time-consuming activity as each of 3 stores carries very different items and then there are the two fruit/veggie places.  You never know what you'll find so you have to go often to all of them.  Over all we're enjoying it very much.  We just hope Chavez doesn't get a hair up his bum and mess things up.  


In October I went to Puerto Rico to a yoga weekend with my teacher, Yogi Hari, then on to Florida to visit my family.  Silly me, I thought I could get in and out in 10 days, but a third grandchild had other ideas.  Jennifer had already been contracting daily for about 3 weeks and we finally realized that she wasn't going to make her due date on Nov. 24.  Her husband was out to sea, and just got home today, and there was no one to be with the other children if she went into labor so Abi to the rescue.  I witnessed the cesarean on Nov. 11, stayed until her friend arrived from Tucson, spent Thanksgiving with my family, and finally got home at the end of November.  Emma Leah is our gorgeous Cholita!  She has beautiful dark hair, and lots, and slightly tanned-looking skin, thanks to a Puerto Rican grandfather.  And she's such a happy baby--laughs in her sleep all the time.  Must have had a great past life!  Chris is turning into a very stable kid who reads voraciously and hates math and has decided that Emma is all right after all.  Chloe is our blond princess/fairy/ballerina--or so she thinks--who loves to sing and dance and is very creative.  I haven't met Carlos in person yet, but he seems to be a very good guy on webcam.


In the meantime, household goods had finally been released and stored in company the warehouse.  Silly me again, thinking I would have a weekend to rest up!  Stuff began arriving at 8 am the morning following my arrival.  I did have to do a rush job anyway as Jana and Eric were arriving for Christmas on Dec. 23, but hadn't planned on starting quite so soon.  But I did have help a couple of days with the unpacking so it wasn't so bad.


In another meantime, Russell had gone hunting the end of October, broke his ankle and tore all the ligaments and tendons.  He didn't get to a doctor for 4 days and was in bad shape.  But two casts and a surgery later, he was fixed up.  He has a mighty-fine titanium plate and 7 screws in his ankle.  He spent a month in Tucson recuperating by himself while I was in Norfolk waiting for a baby and couldn't leave.  He got revenge though.  I had to do all the unpacking by myself as he got home just a week before Jana and Eric arrived.  Actually, he was in such discomfort that he couldn't do much anyway.  He is just now walking without constant support and looks forward to almost a year of recuperation.


In June Russell and a good friend, Troy, celebrated their birthdays with a party in Phoenix.  Many of their mutual Ajo friends were there, plus our daughters and grands so it was really a great event.  Sometimes those things just gel and this one was gellin'!  


We had a fun Christmas with Eric and Jana.  We spent a day fishing for Peacock Bass, visited Angel Falls, and finished off with a couple of days of sightseeing in Caracas.  They're being transferred to England in July so Eric had to quit the winery and went back into the Air Force.  Hopefully, I'll be going to England for the arrival of more grandchildren.


So now I'm writing this in Tucson because I left a week after Jana and Eric.  The glaucoma has been uncontrollable for almost 2 years and I had surgery on both eyes to relieve the pressure.  It seems to be working very well and I shouldn't have to use any medications for at least 10 years.  I will be here until the end of March for follow-ups as the pressure stabilizes.  Russell has been in and out for three weeks between Board meetings and hunting and his father in the VA having had surgery on a 3 yr old break in his neck.  It's been a rough two years with so many separations due to moves, health issues and family stuff, but after 36 years, we're stuck to each other for the duration it seems.  We're still having fun seeing the world together and aren't ready to stop yet.


I'm still deeply involved in yoga and meditation and natural health.  When life finally settles down again I hope to get back to regular newsletters with some of the wonderful natural health tips I have learned.  Russell has gotten involved in classic cars with Troy and has several in the works.  They're hopping to have some to show by the Fall.  If all goes well, they will have something to do when retirement rolls around.


Since I’ve been in Tucson we have purchased a retirement house.  It is in the middle of Tucson, but you feel like it’s out in the desert.  We have 1 ½ acres, dirt roads, no streetlights, and a 52 yr. old burnt adobe brick Territorial style house.  The previous owners did extensive remodeling on the inside, but at that age, there are still many repairs/updates still to be done.  It has a horse stable building for Russell to upgrade to store his “horses” and plenty of room for visiting motorhomes, etc.  There’s also a large guest quarters which will be finely appointed to house friends and family without their own wheeled accommodations.


Fortunately, all our 6 parents are still alive and kicking, although not so high.  They all have had their ups and downs, but we are so blessed to still have them with us.  


We hope this finds you all happy and in great health and living interesting lives as well.   Take care of yourselves and each other.  Namaste

